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August 14, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

King County has administered two two-year Voluntary Separation Program (VSP) pilots from 2012 to 2016. The purpose of these pilots was to assist agencies in managing their operations by incenting the voluntary separation of retirement-eligible employees. The two-fold objectives were to provide cost savings and minimize the number of employees subject to a reduction in force.

The initial pilot (years 2012-2013) was established by King County Council Ordinance 17457. A second pilot (years 2014-2016) was established by King County Council Ordinance 17833. The second pilot provided additional time for the County to evaluate the program, to take advantage of possible benefits of operational efficiencies and savings, as well as reduce the risk to employees of reductions in force (RIFs), where possible.

As required by Ordinance 17833, the County Executive provided an Outcome Report on the impacts of the program on March 31, 2017. High-level findings in the Outcome Report include: 
· Reductions in force were avoided;    
· Sizeable net salary savings were realized by filling positions at either a lower range or a lower step, or by eliminating vacated positions; and 
· More flexibility in managing positions allowed for additional savings and benefits by better aligning resources and work programs with agency priorities and initiatives. 

The Executive Office (Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget) and the Department of Executive Services (Human Resources Division) developed the program and accompanying report in partnership. 

Based on the achievable savings due to the program and the additional flexibility it provides agencies to manage their workforce through budget reductions, I recommend that this program be continued. Attached is an ordinance to codify the Voluntary Separation Program.  

The ordinance, if enacted, would enable the Executive Branch to establish the Voluntary Separation Program as an ongoing resource for agencies to provide an incentive for retirement-eligible career service employees to voluntarily separate from County employment. The program would include similar provisions as the pilot, such as:
· Criteria the Executive considers when approving agency participation;
· Establishing the incentive payment each year so that the total is the current maximum monetary exposure for unemployment effective January 1st of each year (rounded to the nearest hundred), that would be paid to a laid off employee by the County.  The 2014-2016 $16,200 incentive payment was based on the 2013 King County unemployment employer cost amount; the incentive payment amount effective as of January 1, 2017 would be $17,700.)
· Prorating the incentive payment for part-time employees to reflect the County’s monetary exposure for unemployment that would be paid to the part-time employee.
· Ensuring that participating employees will not seek or be eligible for reemployment with the County in any position, including temporary positions.
· Confirming that program evaluations and results will include Equity and Social Justice (ESJ) considerations and impacts.

As King County strives to become the best run government in the country, we will continue to need to use creative, flexible tools like the Voluntary Separation Program to manage our workforce. Further, we must continue to look at best practices locally and throughout the country to identify opportunities to manage costs while still recruiting, developing, and retaining a talented workforce – all key goals within the County’s Strategic Plan. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Thank you for your review of the enclosed submittal and for your consideration of this important program. If you have questions, please contact David Sarju, Human Resources Director, at 206-477-3771. 

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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